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                        Welcome to Fed News
Welcome to the first edition of Fed News.  In this publication we aim to establish a Federation Newsletter that will encompass inter Federation news with news from local, national and international sources that is of interest to disabled people in general and those with sensory impairments in particular.  

Branch news will replace the branch roundup which came, predominantly from minutes, with short snippets of information provided by the branches highlighting the work they are doing.  Other news will be sourced from publications, reports and individuals who send in information for publication.
We are asking Branches, and others, to supply us with material that can be used in the Newsletter.  We are looking for;

a. News on branch activities, especially issues they are campaigning on. 

b. Local, National and International news stories of interest to us.

c. Articles from publications you have access to.

d. Links to useful websites, e-groups etc.

e. Updates on Local and National Government policy issues that affect our daily lives as disabled people.

f. Personal interest stories, hints, tips etc.

g. Any information you have about adaptations and gadgets that make life a bit easier.

h. Travel and holiday information etc. etc.

This is ‘your’ newsletter’ and, hopefully over the months ahead it will develop into a publication that will not only be read by federation members but also by supporters and friends.  We hope it will become a reference point for policy and decision makers at all levels of society.  “It is up to you how successful we can make it.”

Please send information to Bill Campbell at billcampbell4@sky.com . Alternatively, you can contact Kirsten Peace on 01924 291313 or email nfbuk@nfbuk.org who can pass any information on to Bill.   
PRESIDENT’S WELCOME MESSAGE:
I am pleased to welcome NFB member readers to our first Newsletter. This bi-monthly publication is designed to build on the previous Branch Round Up that Karl Farrell helpfully initiated in 2010. It will seek to capture a wider range of national and local information from both internal and external sources.

We are no longer able to resource Viewpoint, but your Executive Council wishes to find low cost ways of communicating with members and to influence externally. FedTalk will continue to act as a key point of conversation between Federation Members, edited by Paul Roberts. It will alternate with this Newsletter which will provide text based information, initially disseminated to members. Ideally, it will be extended in due course to support our engagement with key decision makers.

This edition, along with the next two Newsletters, forms a pilot; as the Federation seeks to further develop communications. Success will depend on your engagement, providing articles on Federation activities, contributions on issues of relevance to our campaigning, sharing of information and articles of interest to blind and partially sighted people.

I would like to thank Bill Campbell for taking on the significant task of developing our Newsletter and wish him well in this endeavour. Ideas for a name for the Newsletter, feedback on the pilot editions and offers of support would be welcomed by our Communications Development Group which comprises of Karl Farrell, Val Humphries, Bill Campbell and Paul Roberts.

I look forward to reading your contributions, learning more about branch campaigns and individual perspectives. Members of the Executive Council and Representatives involved with external bodies are tasked with keeping us in touch with developments through this Newsletter. This will require a team effort, all of us playing a part in steadily creating a newly-style Federation publication.

Emily Brothers (President)

Welfare Reform Bill passes into Law:
The UK Coalition Government’s Welfare Reform Bill passed its final stage in the House of Lords on Wednesday 29th February and goes for Royal Ascent before becoming an Act of Parliament. Amongst other things, the Act covers Disability Living Allowance, Employment Support Allowance (ESA) and Housing Benefit payments as well as placing a cap on how much benefit each household can claim. More on this later in the Newsletter.
Executive Council News:

The Executive Council met in December 2011 and January 2012.  Below is a summary of these meetings for your information.
a.
 Campaigning:  The following were considered and discussed: Welfare reform & social care; shared spaces/streets; Unified English Braille Code; Parking on Pavements – we are exploring with the DVLA an initiative about including a leaflet in info sent out to drivers with their driving license.   

b. 
Governance and Representation:  Our current representation was reviewed and it was agreed to end our membership of some organisations once our current membership expires, continue with some and possibly add additional ones, (to fit in with the campaigning priorities agreed at the 2011 AGM). We are investigating options for possibly the (limited) repaying of some representatives expenses.

c. Recruitment:  A revised Recruitment leaflet was signed off; work is progressing on revising our campaigning/information materials.

d. Communications and Development:  It was agreed to produce FedTalk bi monthly, with the new newsletter being sent out on alternative months, starting in February 2012. We have reviewed our website to improve accessibility. It was agreed to open up the E-group to none members on a trial bases.

e.
Fund raising:  Our easyfundraising initiative is still ongoing and we are proposing to have a link to this on our Website soon – in the meantime please refer to www.easyfundraising.org.uk for more details.  Other sources of possible funding being explored include: BBC Radio 4 appeal, (although this is not likely to take place until 2013); Barclays bank, (but any such funding will probably be restricted to a project);  
A good way of collecting without too much effort, is the placing of NFB collecting boxes in places such as hotels, pubs, restaurants, shops, churches  etc and we would urge all members to obtain a selection of these boxes from our head office and get permission from owners to have them displayed accordingly.   We are actively pursuing the sub-letting of some of our head office space and have been in contact with local voluntary groups via Voluntary Action Wakefield.

Douglas Gilroy. 
Vice-President.

Thought provoking ideas on future financial funding 

Your Federation is under more pressure now than for many years, with Executive members working  on projects such as DLA & PIP assessments;  bus & transport regulations; Shared Spaces; Department  of Transport;  liaising with RNIB & GDBA; Federation communications (News); membership, and much more. 

We are also under pressure to improve representation on outside bodies and to start to pay expenses once again.    Last summer we had to withdraw £5,000 from our reserves to pay our bills, and we will need to withdraw another £5,000 in a few weeks time.  

Present spending is around £35,000per year and Head Office income from

subscriptions is £1,809 (201 @ £9),

44 Associate members pay subscriptions only to their Branch, and 485

life members and 165 Associate life members pay no subscriptions at all.

However, about 40 generous members pay over £3,000 per year in

Standing Order donations, so therefore only about 240 out of a total of 900

members make a direct contribution to the Feds running costs.

London Branch contribute around £5,000 most years, about 15% of our running costs, and if the remaining 10 branches could contribute a similar sum between them then we should be well on our way to a safe future.

To maintain our present level of activity our Long term options might include:

1. Raising membership subscriptions above the present £12.00 level: it is estimated that it costs approximately £40 per member to run the organisation

2.
The paying of all of the full member’s £12.00 and Associate members £6.00 subscription to head office: Currently the split of capitation is 25% to the branch and 75% to head office. With all Associate subscriptions being retained by Branches.

3.
The creation of a formula for branch donations: 

a)
A levy per member: This could be in either the form of 

 
similar to branch voting rights e.g. x amount per 25 members or 

b) 
An x amount per head across the board for all branches, (covering ordinary and associate annual and life members). I understand a similar scheme to this operated previously.

The above proposals will pose difficulties, but could you suggest alternative    ways of helping the Federation to continue in business

Please note that about 660 out of a total of 900 members make no direct contribution to the Feds running costs; that we are trying hard to raise external funding, and that we are looking for ideas to reach the Executive Council no later than 11 April 2012 to be in advance of our 2012 AGM.

Douglas Gilroy

Vice-president. 

Branch News:

With this being the first issue of the Newsletter there have been very few direct articles submitted by the branches as yet.  Hopefully this will improve as the newsletter develops.

Coventry Branch
Shared Spaces, an ongoing problem for Blind people:

The issue of shared spaces is proving to be a major campaigning issue in Coventry and the local branch are in the forefront of this campaign.

There have been lengthy and frank exchanges of views on many aspects of safety around shared spaces between the branch and the City Council.  On the one hand the Coventry branch are saying that,  all town centres should be inclusive, and provide good access for all sectors of the community, including blind people.  

Coventry’s decision to install low kerbs seems to be rather puzzling and appears to be based principally on visual appeal.   Whilst they can be detected with a white cane, these low kerbs have several serious disadvantages:

1. 
They are too low to allow the use of guide dogs.
2. 
They are too high to allow all wheelchairs free access.  

3. 
They are low enough to allow enterprising motorists to swerve on and off the footway to allow faster progress through congested road sections. 

4. 
Standard height kerbs have the advantage of requiring vehicles to stop before bumping up onto the footway. 

5. 
It is very likely that the use of low kerbs will encourage footway use by motor vehicles, which could require the later addition of rows of bollards in some areas to make the footway safe once again for vulnerable people. 

6. 
Footways which are not protected from motor vehicles need to be reinforced in order to protect the underlying telephone, electricity, gas and other services from subsidence damage caused by vehicle wheels. 

This can be easily achieved by incorporating the following features into your revised plans:

1. 
Footways protected by Kerbs at heights of between 80mm and 150mm. 

2. 
Light controlled pedestrian crossings at about 100 metres apart  

3. 
Bollards at least 1 metre in height with no projections or sharp corners.

The ‘bare street’ principle of removing all possible street infrastructure and furniture will certainly reduce the confidence of drivers, but this will also create a ‘ No Go’ area for some disabled Coventry residents, and as recently proved, will not necessarily make the area safer for the remaining pedestrians.

Mr Colin Knight, Assistant Director of Transport at Coventry City Council says, “we want to make Coventry City Centre accessible to all. 

I am hopeful that the combination of lower speeds, wider pavements, less clutter, better lighting and more crossing points (albeit more zebras than light controlled) will make the city centre safer and easier for all users.”

The NFB is now sending out letters to Local Authorities at the request of local Federation members to support opposition to Shared Spaces, and to campaign for the retention of standard height kerbs and controlled pedestrian crossings.

Letters have recently been sent to Nottingham and Coventry City Councils, and copies together with the replies have been circulated to the Branches concerned and also to Executive members.

Torbay Branch
Torbay branch members have been approaching local opticians in an effort to persuade them to put collecting cans in their shops in order to raise funds.  If successful other branches may wish to consider similar approaches to local opticians.
Scottish Central Branch:

DUNDEE GOES FOR DISABILITYGO

On 29 February, a reception at Dundee City Chambers marked the launch of Dundee’s inclusion in the DisabilityGo website.  City Councillors and Officials welcomed the City’s collaboration in collecting access information on access for all types of disability in one thousand local venues

That means that 100 venues will be more aware of our various needs, as all have had individual assessment. Dundee is the 87th area to be included in DisabledGo and the City Council’s involvement means that information will be kept up-to-date.

The only regrets? That so few of us have access to the web for a start and then that I was the only visually impaired person attending!  There must have been 20 assorted wheelchairs.  Somehow we have to become more visible. There is ample good will.  
Pauline Topham, West of Scotland:
Safety Improvements for all platforms on the Glasgow underground: 

New tactile tiles will be introduced at all 15 Subway stations on the Glasgow Underground to improve the safety of passengers.  These tiles are the next step of the Subway’s commitment to complying with the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) and they will benefit blind and partially sighted people.

Once the work is complete dark grey tactile tiles will run along all Subway platforms alerting passengers that the platform edge is a distance of 500mm away. The first station to get the improvements will be West Street and work is expected to begin this month. 

As part of a rolling programme, engineers will lay the tiles in the evenings while stations are closed.

To abide by DDA criteria the Subway also recently laid corduroy strips at the top and bottom of stair flights and also installed contrasting nosings on all steps at each of the Subway stations on the system.
Flag Day:
The Branch held a flag day at Glasgow Central Station were they raised around £600.00.

National News:
Welfare Reform Bill passes final House of Lords hurdle:

The government's controversial Welfare Reform Bill has passed its final hurdle in the House of Lords.

The bill introduces an annual cap on benefits and overhauls many payments within the welfare system.

David Cameron has said it marks an historic step in the biggest welfare revolution in more than 60 years.

But a report from a parliamentary committee has warned that changes to the benefits of disabled people may risk their right to independent living.

The Welfare Reform Bill, which applies to England, Scotland and Wales, had "ping-ponged" between the Commons and the Lords for several weeks. 

Peers had inflicted seven defeats on the bill, including imposing a £26,000 annual benefit cap for working age households and means-testing employment and support allowance after one year.

But one by one the votes were overturned by MPs. On Wednesday crossbench peer Lord Best withdrew an amendment on the final point of dispute - the "under occupancy" penalty - dubbed a "bedroom tax" by critics - for social housing tenants in properties judged to have more rooms than they need.  The Bill will now be sent for Royal Assent.

Work and Pensions Secretary Iain Duncan Smith said he was delighted that the bill had passed the Lords.  "Many people said it would not get through, but it has and on time," he said.

"This bill reforms every part of our welfare system and I look forward to implementing the changes our country badly needs.

"The Universal Credit will mean that work will pay for the first time, helping to lift people out of worklessness and the endless cycle of benefits."

Source, BBC News.
MPs say disabled people's right to independence needs to be strengthened: 

MPs have said that the rights of disabled people to lead an independent life must be written into UK law.

The Joint Committee on Human Rights said the "cumulative impact" of welfare reforms could force some people out of their homes.

The UK ratified the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in 2009, but the coalition must "fulfil its obligations", the committee said.

The cross-party committee's report criticised changes to benefits, including restrictions in local authority eligibility criteria for social care support and the replacement of the Disability Living Allowance with Personal Independence Payment.

It also said the closure of the Independent Living Fund and changes to housing benefit "risk interacting in a particularly harmful way for disabled people".

The report stated: "The right to independent living does not exist as a freestanding right in UK law.  This government is committed to removing barriers and creating opportunities for disabled people” a Department for Work and Pensions spokeswoman said.  

"Although it is protected and promoted to some extent by a matrix of rights, the committee believes that this is not enough.

"It argues that the government and other interested parties should immediately assess the need for, and feasibility of, legislation to establish independent living as a freestanding right."

The report also insisted that the UN convention is not soft law and the government should "fulfil its obligations under the convention on that basis, and counter any public perception that it is soft law".

The committee's chairman, Labour MP Hywel Francis, said: "The right to independent living in UK law may need to be strengthened further, and we call on the government and other interested organisations to consider the need for a freestanding right to independent living in UK law."

A Department for Work and Pensions spokeswoman said ministers would look at the findings and respond "in due course".  She added: "The government says it will spend an extra £7.2bn on social care over the course of this Parliament."

The spokeswoman also welcomed the committee's "acknowledgement that this government is committed to removing barriers and creating opportunities for disabled people, and that the UK is a world-leader on disability rights and in relation to independent living in particular".
Source, BBC News.
UK Association for Accessible Formats adopts UEB as the Braille code for the UK

In an important decision for Braille this week, UKAAF agreed to adopt Unified English Braille (UEB) as an official Braille code in the UK. Standard English Braille (SEB) has been the recognised code in the UK since the 1930's.

UEB has already been adopted by Canada, Australia, New Zealand, Nigeria and South Africa, and this adoption by the UK aligns our Braille code with other English-speaking countries.  This decision brings many future benefits to Braille users in the UK: the sharing of Braille files and information between organisations, education establishments and producers will be easier nationally and internationally; and Braille will be easier to learn and to teach - benefits which will ultimately increase the availability and use of Braille.

Peter Osborne, the Chair of UKAAF, said "This has been a very complex issue, and it was not a decision that the Board has taken lightly.  The value of the research time alone to gather evidence is estimated to be over £40,000, kindly delivered through member organisation activity, and the Board received a report with recommendations to consider, supported by over 200 pages of evidence.  This analysed the benefits and drawbacks of UEB, the experiences of other countries, and a tremendous amount of direct feedback from stakeholders, including users, teachers, producers and UKAAF's counterpart standards bodies in other English-speaking countries." 

He went on to say, "This, of course, does not mean that SEB will disappear overnight.  Far from it, this simply means that most of the resources previously dedicated to developing SEB will now be refocused on developing and implementing UEB.  We now have an enormous amount of work to do on implementation, including establishing timescales, supporting and training teachers and users, and ensuring that there are enough resources available.  A key focus will be to maximise the benefits and minimise the disruption to children and adults studying and taking exams.  We will unavoidably have a period where we are supporting both SEB and UEB codes whilst we carefully plan the implementation of UEB."

Dr Sarah Morley Wilkins, the Vice-Chair of UKAAF, said, "The Braille subject area and the UKAAF Board have worked very hard to consider every angle.  Everyone involved had a primary focus on the future of Braille and the needs of Braille users.  This decision was not a formality by any stretch of the imagination.  Although everyone supported UEB in principle, there were differing views on how and when it might be implemented.  Ultimately, the decision to adopt UEB now was carried by a two-thirds majority of the Board.  I would like to thank everyone involved in the research, particularly those who participated in interviews and focus groups, and tested sample materials.  Members of the UKAAF Braille subject area and research colleagues collated a tremendous amount of evidence to help inform their recommendations and the Board's decision, which puts us in a very strong position to commence a detailed implementation plan with UK stakeholders."

Peter Osborne added, "I am very lucky to be supported by Board members with such breadth of experience and deep commitment to the provision of quality accessible information in all formats for print-disabled people in the UK.  The next task for the Board is to prepare an implementation plan to benefit Braille users in the short- and long-term.  This is quite a remit and we undertake this with the guarantee that we will all work together with stakeholders to successfully implement UEB in the UK.  UKAAF maintains a strong commitment to the development and promotion of Braille as one of the vital accessible formats for people with print-disabilities."

Assistance Dogs are working Dogs too:
The Scottish Government has pledged to support Linda Fabiani MSP’s motion to have assistance dogs reclassified as working dogs so that they can benefit from their food being exempt from VAT. For Guide Dogs this would mean a saving of around £40,000 a year in Scotland and a total of £300,000 throughout the UK.  Her Majesty’s Revenue and Customs definition of a working dog is based on the food they eat not the work that they do and ‘Working dog food’ is high in protein.

Minister for Enterprise, Energy and Tourism, Fergus Ewing MSP said he intended to respond to requests from members from various parties to write to the UK Treasury and invite it to consider the case and to explain why it cannot act to zero rate. He will also invite the Treasury to act as quickly as possible, preferably in the budget that is forthcoming in a couple of months’ time. Conservative MSP Jamie McGrigor is also going to write to Treasury ministers to make a case for a derogation for assistance dogs.

You can help by signing an e-petition that has been launched at http://epetitions.direct.gov.uk/petitions/27195 to lobby the UK Parliament as HM Treasury is the department responsible for VAT. 

International News:

MEPs tell Internal Market Commissioner Barnier it’s time for the EU to back a binding WIPO book treaty for blind people. Barnier: “I will ask Member States for a mandate for a binding treaty.”
On the evening of 15th February 2012, in the European Parliament’s plenary session, 21 MEPs from across the political divide spoke to urge 
Commissioner Barnier to end the EU’s opposition to a binding treaty at the World Intellectual Property Organisation, and help to end the “book famine” faced by blind, dyslexic and other print disabled people.  At present over 95% of published books are not available in accessible formats for visually impaired and print-disabled persons in Europe

The oral question to the Commission arises from the European Blind Union and European Dyslexia Association’s petitions submitted to the Parliament last September. 

The treaty would establish an international exception and limitation to copyright, allowing the cross-border movement of reading material formatted for blind and visually impaired people. 

Despite enjoying the support of most countries of the world at the World Intellectual Property Organization, this initiative for an internationally binding treaty has not been supported by the European Commission and Council. This is in contradiction with their legal obligations under the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.

In his opening remarks at the Parliament, the Commissioner said that he was open to a binding treaty or non-binding guidelines. However, under pressure from all sides, Barnier said in his summing up:

“I want to find, in the weeks to come, sufficient agreement among EU Member States to actively pursue the treaty path. I will meet governments, one by one, and in a forthcoming Council meeting, I will ask for this mandate” [for a binding treaty].   The Commissioner promised to report back to the Parliament on his progress. 

The European Blind Union warmly welcomes this new approach from the Commission, and looks forward to the Commissioner’s words becoming actions. We will watch attentively and of course help the Commission where we can to achieve such a mandate from the Member States. 

On Thursday, February 16th the Plenary voted unanimously in favour of a resolution, also arising from our petition, which calls on the Commission and Council to back a binding WIPO book treaty. See the link below for the Parliament’s own news bulletin on this: 
http://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/pressroom/content/20120216IPR38346/html/Binding-rules-to-ensure-blind-people%27s-access-to-books
Wolfgang Angermann, President of the European Blind Union, welcomed the Parliament’s ongoing support, and said:

“The European Blind Union has been campaigning for this treaty for several years now. One main reason it has not been agreed is that the EU negotiators have opposed and stalled it. I am delighted to have such strong support for the European Parliament which has listened to the will of Europe’s citizens. It is time the Council and Commission did so too, taking disabled peoples’ rights seriously, and helping us end the book famine.” 

The proof of this hoped-for change of heart will come at the next WIPO Copyright negotiating committee in July 2012 in Geneva. Will the EU negotiators, inspired by their Parliament and now with the backing of the Commission, do the right thing?

For a full briefing, please see this page http://www.euroblind.org/news/nr/1125
For more information please contact Dan Pescod, European Blind Union, 0442073912009 or     00447787938788. 

Travel and Leisure:

My trip to Tenerife, By Bill Campbell.

My wife and I were lucky enough to have a 10 day break in Tenerife at the beginning of February. Although it is their winter, the weather was fine throughout the holiday with daytime temperatures in the mid 70s.  We stayed in Los Christianos on the south of the island. 

Like most resorts on volcanic islands, Los Christianos is a bit hilly. However, much effort is put in by the island authorities to make sure pathways are  both accessible to disabled people and, largely, separated from traffic.  In fact, many people go around on mobility scooters. There is also a walkway that extends 3 or 4 miles from Los Christianos, through Las Americas into Costa Adeji which is a lovely walk. 

Our hotel, the, Los Alisios, unfortunately had many steps from our apartment, through the pool area and down into the restaurant.  The apartment was spotlessly clean and staff were very helpful though.  The food was a bit basic.
The staff at Glasgow airport were helpful as were the staff at Tenerife.  There is a dedicated check in desk at Tenerife airport for people requiring assistance. We didn’t use it but it seemed to be well used.

We visited a Scots friend who is living there for the winter. Patrick is blind and has a Guide dog with him. He finds Los Christianos fairly accessible and gets around ok. Both him and Polly, his Guide Dog, have made many friends, especially Polly who is a superstar over there. Dogs used to be worshipped as Gods in the Canary Island according to legend. Patrick is staying for 5 months and is set to go back in November again for the winter.
He had some difficulty finding somewhere to stay at first but eventually found an apartment. He has since moved to another excellent apartment where he is made most welcome. He was also able to fly direct to Tenerife from Glasgow which made his journey so much easier.
There are many places of interest to visit in Tenerife and there are many festivals during February.
Although we stayed at the Los Alisios on this occasion, can I recommend, if you are thinking of going to Tenerife on holiday, the Noelia Sur Hotel in Las Americas. We have stayed there on past visits and it is quite honestly the most accessible and friendly hotel I have ever stayed in. Please let us have your travel stories, good and bad.

And finally:
We sincerely hope that this first issue of Fed News has been interesting.  We hope it will inspire you to send us in articles for the next issue.  Please send articles of between 50 and 400 words to Bill Campbell at billcampbell4@sky.com or Kirsten at the NFB Head Office at nfbuk@nfbuk.org 
The next issue will be out at the beginning of May, so please send in your articles by 27th April at the latest.
� EMBED PBrush  ���
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